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May President’s Letter

SHOW UP FOR SLEEPY HOLLOW 
Sleepy Hollow volunteers needed.  
July 4th: shhajuly4th@gmail.com	
SHHA President - Scott Hintergardt 
shhapresident@gmail.com
SHHA Vice President - Spencer 
Adams
Membership - Hayley Mullen  
& Spencer Adams  
shhawebsite@gmail.com
Bulletin Editor - Norma Novy:  
normanovy@comcast.net,  
415-499-9409
	 Tennis Club -  
	 Chris Staskus: www.sleepy 
	 hollowtennis.org	
	 Swim Team -  
	 Anne-Marie Kostecki	  
	 presidentshst@gmail.com
	 Legend Club -  
	 Ronda Lundbaek  
	 lundbaek@comcast.net
Clubhouse Scheduling Manager -  
Dodi Friedenberg, dodif@me.com

Marin County Supervisor  
Katie Rice: 415-473-7825  
krice@marincounty.org

Marin County Sheriff: 415-479-2311 
(9-1-1 if crime in progress)
California Highway Patrol:  
415-924-1100
CHPMarin@chp.ca.gov
trafficconcern@centralmarinpolice.org

www.shha.org

SLE
E

P
Y

 H
O

L L O W  L E G
E

N
D

 C
L

U

B ~

Sleepy Hollow Bulletin
SHHA Community Update

Dear Sleepy Hollow Neighbors, 
A big thank you to everyone for being “good 
neighbors,” practicing social distancing, staying 
connected, and helping those in need. We 
smile and howl each evening across the Hollow. 
Memorial Day we heard Taps played at 8:05 
p.m from many yards and decks, thanks to the 
suggestion of Bill Hutchinson, a past President 
of SHHA.
As I write this letter, many states and businesses 
are beginning to open despite on-going 
concerns of potential spikes in COV- ID -19 
cases and deaths. It seems that we are not 
lacking opinions or predictions on how long 
this pandemic may last or what a NEW normal 
will really look like? Summer in Sleepy Hollow 
comes with many questions on the timing of 
upcoming social events and activities. We are 
awaiting pool guidance from the county and 
local health officials to determine when we 
may be able to open for the community and the 
swim team, and what requirements may be for 
our Fun Run and Parade July 4th. Decisions 
will be made with safety for our community as 
the top priority, relying on experts, data, and 
science to guide us forward. 

Sleepy Hollow’s First Car Show  
Thanks to neighbor Rob Kerson, June 20 is 
Sleepy Hollow’s first Car Show, complete with 
map marking any who register their cars in 
time. Check out Car Show details on page 3.

July 4th Fun Run and Parade  
Yes, we are planning to celebrate July 4th 
with Fun Run and Parade, details subject to 
conditions and requirements at the time. We 
are not planning a BBQ or large gathering. 
John Richard will again host the Fun Run and 
is working on safety features perhaps including 
staggered start times or locations, families 
running together, etc. Send your suggestions and 
be ready for more information. Some changes 
may call for more volunteers that day.  We will 
parade with new twists to help keep everyone 
safe. Marchers: get creative about costumes that 
ensure 6 feet separation from you and other 
marchers. Giant bubble, anyone? Hats a la Beach 
Blanket Babylon? Tails like the cowardly lion? 
Hula hoops? Bikers: always welcome, this year 

with distancing and any clever costume for 
keep your distance vibe. Planes, Trains, and 
Automobiles (also trucks and oats) with 
safe spacing, decorated masks. Festoon your 
yard. Enjoy the parade from your lawn, 
parking areas at the Community Center, 
or open spaces along Butterfield. More 
ideas on page 3. Please reach out if you 
would like to volunteer to help with the July 
4th Celebration or to be in the parade at 
shhaJuly4th@gmail.com.

Tennis Club to Build CERT  
Storage Building
In thrilling news from President Chris 
Staskus (see article on page 6 for more 
information), the Sleepy Hollow Tennis 
Club members are committed to build the 
CERT storage building, with the leadership 
of Reinhard Ludke. This could allow the 
CERT storage to be completed as part of 
Phase 1, and full use of the renovated space 
in the building including the Flex Room for 
activities.

New Sleepy Hollow Community 
Center Is Coming Alive 
We are working out an agreement with 
Schalich Brothers Construction for Phase 
1 of the project to begin as soon as our 
building permit is processed. If started 
by July 1, the schedule puts us in the new 
Center in March 2021. Our faithful, tired 
old building will be turned into a beautiful 
new space for community gatherings, 
new activities, and home of the SHFPD. 
Early permitted work (e.g. sewer laterals) 
and interior work not requiring a permit 
are underway now. Pool access corridor 
and asbestos removal were completed in 
February.

Phasing 1 and 2  Phasing is possible 
because during the recent pause in most 
activity, SHCF, with SHHA, architect 
Fairchild Broms Design, contractor 
Schalich Brothers, and Construction Team 
Dave Grubb, Steve Knox, Luke Argilla, 
Jan Blackford, and Scott Hintergardt, have 
worked out how to: 
• Complete renovation of the main 
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News & Notes from Supervisor Katie Rice 

MARK YOUR CALENDARS 
SHHA BOARD MEETING  
June 4, 7:00 p.m. by Zoom  

teleconference

2020 CHIPPER DATES  
June 22-23, and July 20-21 

Two more roadside pickup weekends

SLEEPY HOLLOW CAR SHOW 
June 20, 10 a.m.-4 p.m.

JULY 4 FESTIVAL, 2020 
shhajuly4th@gmail.com 

Fun Run, Parade in Sleepy Hollow

Do You Know Where  
Your Pool Water Goes 
When It Leaves Home?
Follow best management practices for 
swimming pool, spa or fountain water to 
help keep pollutants out of our waterways, 
protect water in our creeks and comply 
with local, state, and federal laws. It’s illegal 
to discharge water from pools, spas and 
fountains – including filter rinse water 
and backwash – to streets, storm drains or 
creeks! And remember that we as home-
owners are responsible for making sure 
pool services follow all discharge require-
ments.
In Marin County, all storm drains flow 
directly to creeks and other waterways 
with no treatment.  Many chemicals used 
in pool maintenance (e.g. chlorine, bro-
mine, copper, silver) are extremely toxic to 
aquatic life. Discharge can cause pooling 
that breeds disease bearing mosquitos, or 
flooding that disrupts mosquito abatement 
or causes erosion.
For best practices, view the Marin County 
Stormwater Pollution Prevention Program 
brochure at https://tinyurl.com/yd449l2b 
and website at www.mcstoppp.org to learn 
more about how you can help reduce 
stormwater pollution.  Call your stormwa-

As we head into warm summer days and 
plan for spending time outdoors, please 
remember your face coverings, be diligent 
about social distancing, and make sure you 
are familiar with the May 18  Public Health 
Order as it pertains to access and recreation 
in Marin County parks and open spaces. 
The May 18 Order gives parks and open 
space agencies the authority to open, limit, 
or prohibit motorized access as needed to 
prevent overcrowding, for public health 
and safety. Marin’s thousands of acres of 
public lands are under the jurisdiction of 
several different agencies – federal, state, 
county, cities, towns, and special districts. 
Some locations continue enforcing parking 
restrictions. Remember to check the status 
of any location before heading out – espe-

cially popular destinations and coastal 
areas. Marin County Parks has created an 
online location list, which provides the 
status of county parks and open space pre-
serves as well as links to other parks and 
recreation destinations. To read the order, 
visit https://coronavirus.marinhhs.org/. 
For a list of locations and status, visit  
https://www.marincountyparks.org/ and 
for municipal parks, go to the jurisdiction’s 
website.
Keeping Marin COVID-Resilient
Though we’ve been very successful in “flat-
tening the curve,” the COVID-19 virus 
remains active and still very much in our 
community. The real test is coming as we 
begin opening up our economy and slow-

Enjoying the Outdoors During COVID

ter coordinator at 415-473-3748 with any 
questions.  For any assistance with mos-
quito problems and other pests, visit www.
msmosquito.org. 
Please take note of the following: 
• Saltwater pools cannot be discharged to a 
sanitary sewer system or a storm drain!
The preferred method is to discharge pool, 
spa, or fountain water (other than salt 
water) onto land surfaces provided the 
water is dechlorinated/debrominated, the 
pH is between 6.5 and 8.5, and the land 
area is sufficient to prevent erosion and 
runoff into a ditch, creek, or other storm-
water conveyance.
• If landscaping is not a viable option, the 
next best choice is to discharge pool, spa, 
or fountain water to the sanitary system. 
Contact your local sanitary sewer agency 
to make sure the discharge will not create a 
problem in the sewer system or wastewater 
treatment plant downstream of your prop-
erty
As a last resort, discharge to a 
storm drain only if:
• 	no other disposal methods (e.g. sanitary 	
	 sewer, landscaping) are possible.
• 	the pool, spa, or fountain water is  
	 completely dechlorinated/debrominated.

• 	concentrations of copper and silver are 	
	 not harmful to fish or other aquatic life.
• 	the pH is between 6.5 and 8.5.
• 	the water is free of any unusual  
	 coloration, dirt, suds, or algae.
• 	there is no discharge of filter media.
• 	there is no discharge of acid cleaning 	
	 wastes.
• 	the water is at ambient temperature. 	
	 (Heated water should be allowed to cool.)
Thanks to you all for being a good neighbor 
and Sleepy Hollow resident!

ing returning to more normal patterns of 
life. With increased testing capacity and 
matching contact tracing capability, our 
public health team is well armed to identify 
outbreaks and contain spread of the virus. 
However, the most critical variable in our 
ability to control COVID-19 is our own 
individual behavior. It remains essential 
that we continue to stay home as much as 
possible, practice social distancing, cover 
our face in public settings, wash or sanitize 
our hands often. Until we have a vaccine 
these behaviors must become “the norm” 
in order get as close to “normal” as possible 
and sustain a coronavirus-resilient  
community. For the latest on local  
economic recovery and planning go to  
www.marinrecovers.com. And get  
coronavirus updates from Marin Health 
and Human Services at  
https://coronavirus.marinhhs.org/. 
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Carolyn Horton, Broker Associate 
415.299.0370 | chorton@cbnorcal.com 
marinhomeconsultant.com 
Cal RE #01468252 
Your Sleepy Hollow neighbor since 2000 

Did You Know... 
Despite being sheltered in place since March 17, sales 
have forged ahead in Sleepy Hollow.    
ACTIVE: 5 listings, 2 of which were on prior to SIP, and 3 
new to the market.  
CONTINGENT: 3 homes are in contract. 
SOLD: 5 since March, with most selling very close to the 
list price except for one outlier that went 17% over asking. 
This was the quintessential Sleepy Hollow property: large 
level lot with pool & pool house, sprawling ranch home 
with 4 bedrooms and over 3,000 sq ft.  
Real Estate is considered an essential business. With 
careful practices in place, we are able to continue to 
serve the needs of our clients. Now more than ever, you 
want a professional to help you navigate the process. I 
am here to help. Shelter is so important!  

July 4, 2020  
Live in Sleepy Hollow

We look forward to the Fun Run and Parade with some new 
twists to help keep everyone safe.
Get ready for the Fun Run (and Walk). Run with your family 
or preserve safe distances with staggered starts.
Be the parade, whether you walk or ride down Butterfield, 
decorate and celebrate in your front yard, or spectate from 
the Community Center parking areas or open spaces along 
Butterfield. 
Email your interest to shhajuly4th@gmail.com. Details as we 
know more about what will be safe and permitted, but plan 
now for:
Marchers: Get creative about costumes that ensure 6 feet 
separation from you and other marchers. Giant bubble, 
anyone? Hats a la Beach Blanket Babylon? Tails like the 
cowardly lion? Hula hoops? Stilts to keep you above it all?
Scouts will march bearing the American flag.
Riders: Bikers always welcome, this year with distancing 
and any clever costume or keep your distance vibe.
Planes, Trains, and Automobiles (also trucks and floats):
Family groups in vehicles
Pairs in convertibles, top 
down.
Others in masks, open air.
On Your Lawn: Festoon 
your yard, fire up the grill, 
wave the flag, pull up a chair.
Bike or Walk to Butter-
field to join the fun: Join 
the parade. Wave a banner. 
Take pictures to share on the 
website.
We will not gather for hot 
dogs and more at the pool 
this year. But we hope you 
will get your grilling going, 
put some music on, and 
celebrate safely with family 
and friends. 2021 is the 75th 
anniversary of Sleepy Hol-
low, and we will celebrate 
that and America’s 245th 
Indepedence Day in our new 
Community Center.
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May President’s Letter   
continued from page 1

NEWS FROM  
SAN DOMENICO

 

SHHA Minutes  
5/7/2020

  Independent, K-12, Day and Boarding | 415.258.1905  |  sandomenico.org

Congratulations to the 
SAN DOMENICO CLASS OF 2020

Exceptional scholars, athletes, artists, scientists, 
engineers, creators, and changemakers!

Thank you 
for your col-
laboration in 
best protecting 
SD’s Resident 
Faculty, Boarding Students, 
and communal health during 
this historic pandemic. The 
campus facilities, trails, fields, 
pathways, road, playgrounds, 
gym, tennis courts, and pool 
remain closed at the time of 
this writing. 
With Marin Public Health 
and MCOE having issued 
guidelines on graduation,
San Domenico will honor 
the graduating Class of 
2020 with a car parade 
on Saturday, May 30 at 
12:15 pm.  
To increase safety, the Marin 
County Sheriff will provide 
an escort.  
All COVID-19 related plans 
and policies are subject to 
change based on County 
and expert directive. Please 
visit www.sandomenico.org/
HealthUpdates or contact us 
at  contactus@sandomenico.
org for more information. 
Stay safe! 

The May meeting of the Sleepy Hollow Homes 
Association Board was called to order by 
Board president Scott Hintergardt at 7:00 p.m. 
with Jan Blackford, Spencer Adams, Lauren 
Thornhill, Matt Testa, Hayley Mullens, Dave 
Baker, and Pete Mayer present by Zoom. 
Homes Association membership continues 
to lag behind last year’s pace, likely due to 
general uncertainty regarding household 
finances and whether the pool will be able 
to open for recreational swimming. It is the 
Board’s hope and expectation that pools will 
be included in Marin County’s third phase 
of reopening and we will stay in touch as 
soon as this is confirmed. In the meantime, 
reminder fliers organized by Hayley Mullen 
and Spencer Adams were delivered the mail 
boxes of lapsed members and new residents, 
and response has been encouraging. Former 
Board president Sharon Adams and current 
member Ann Wagner are supporting Spencer 
an Hayley in efforts to drive membership 
renewal. 
The Board also discussed the unfortunate 
possibility of whether pool opening will be 

Continued on page five

building now, as Phase 1, with cash 
available. 
• Continue with Phase 2 when 
additional fundraising is more 
feasible.
• Modify construction plans for an 
overall lower project cost.

Phase 1 is our multi-purpose 
community center with new roof, 
electrical, plumbing, HVAC, 
windows, doors, improved site 
drainage, new sewer lateral, and 
drive-through o Butterfield. 
e layout includes all the large 
gathering space we have now, 
separable into Founders Room 
and Legends Pavilion for smaller 

events or simultaneous 
activities. Sleepy Hollow 
Fire Protection District will 
have its office and storage 
space and access to meeting 
and training space. There is a new kitchen, enclosed 
porch/library, new bathroom directly accessible 
from the Founders Room, and flex room, all on one 
floor. Phase 1 budget is $1.7M, including cash on 
hand, a portion of agreed private lending, and gifts in 
fulfillment of Round 2 pledges made in 2018 and 2019. 
Donated professional services and owner managed 
construction allow us to complete the main building 
in spite of the burden the Phase 1 budget carries for 
all engineering, infrastructure, and code requirements 
of the entire project. Dave Grubb and Steve Knox will 
lead management of finish work such as tiling, interior 
trim and casework, and painting, within the $1.7M 
budget.

Phase 2 will renovate bathrooms, install outdoor 
showers, as well as the play/ fitness area, covered 
outdoor dining, outdoor replace, courtyard paving, 
and additional landscaping, With new fundraising and 
volunteer support, the sooner the Community Center 
will be fully transformed. Watch for news of further 
milestones, award of the permits and official start date, 
and opportunities to see details and learn more online 
and on the ground when possible.

Scott Hintergardt, President, SHHA  
Jan Blackford, President SHCF
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Zamira Solari
REALTOR®

415.509.1479
zamira.solari@compass.com
ZamiraKnowsMarin.com
DRE 01328544

Now more than ever 
EXPERIENCE matters!

With 2 closed deals, 3 new escrows and 3 listings
all during Shelter in Place, I know how to navigate this 

CURRENT market to get you the results you need.
Call me today. Let’s get you where you need to go!

JUST SOLD IN SLEEPY HOLLOW
65 Stuyvesant Drive, San Anselmo 

In contract in 6 days! Represented Sellers

Drake HS’s Message to the Community
Drake High School is asking for your help. There are 300 seniors in 
the Class of 2020 that are having a rough end of their year. While 
most of us are affected by the rapid changes in our world, our grad-
uates are facing these in deeply personal ways. Drake is planning 
a special graduation ceremony on June 12th and is asking for your 
help to support our students.
Paint Our Community Green! To show our love of Drake 
and for our class of 2020, we are asking that our community 
decorate their homes in Pirate Pride! Think Halloween but 
GREEN and WHITE. The vision is for garage signs, (“We love our 
Pirates, Congrats to 2020”), green and white twinkle lights, pirate 
decorations and whatever makes our community love our Pirates. 
We will have Drake flags available around the community starting 
on June 1st. The hope is these flags become the symbol of our com-
munity support of our Class of 2020. The flags are also reusable for 
future Pirate celebrations. 
Outdoor Cheer for Our Graduates June 12, 6 p.m.! At 
the end of our graduation ceremony on June 12th, we are asking 
our community to take the amazing energy around our howling and 
come outside at 6:00 p.m. and CHEER for our graduates.  

Drake Scholarship Foundation
The Drake Scholarship Foundation (DSF), is happy to announce the 
launch of a new, dedicated web site. The site www.drakescholarship.
org serves the Drake High School community. 

Each year, DSF gives out 21 scholarships of $3000 each to Drake 
High School students who have graduated and are moving on to high-
er education. The funds for the scholarships are generated through 
our investment portfolio and through donations from the Ross Valley 
community. This year due to COVID -19 our portfolio has taken a big 
hit.  We are conducting a fund-raising drive and hope members of the 
community can help out our bright, motivated students.  

Over the years numerous students in Sleepy Hollow have won DSF 
scholarships giving them a helping hand in their college careers. The 
website provides more information, how to donate, and the names 
and photos of scholarship recipients over many years. Thanks for 
helping an achiever go to college!

		  Drake Scholarship Foundation Board

possible at all given the membership renewal lag and uncertainty 
about revenues, refunds, and operating restrictions and costs. 
Certain costs such as lifeguards, maintenance, and heating are 
fixed regardless of membership size, and at some point lack of 
membership fees will make it impossible to cover our costs. We are 
looking at various possible scenarios so we can respond quickly 
when health guidance for community pools is more clear.
Jan Blackford placed into nomination Gina Singleton as a board 
member.  Lauren Thornhill seconded the nomination and the Board 
voted unanimously in Gina’s nomination. Gina will fill the twelfth 
seat on the Board and take be involved in several initiatives, new 
and continuing, including the Safe Streets program, and will serve 
as Recording Secretary, coordinating with Pete who is Corporate 
Secretary.
The Board discussed some alternative models for how to safely 
proceed with our great Fourth of July tradition. While it does not 
seem likely that a gathering of the typical scale can be carried out 
safely, or will even be permissible under County guidelines, certain 
of the usual festivities will probably be feasible such as the parade 
and fun run. We will announce that intent and tailor the actual 
events to requirements at that time and to community interest.

Finally, Scott Hintergardt reported the Sea Lions swim team pool use 
contract, is on hold due to their cancellation of the team season and 
continued uncertainty as to when use of the pool might be possible. 
Adjourn 8:00 p.m. until June 4.

Minutes  continued from page four
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MMWD: Business Continues at the Water District

The Sleepy Hollow Tennis 
Club is alive and kicking. 
We have not been able to 
play much tennis recently 

due to the Coronavirus but we are ready 
and waiting for the San Domenico courts to 
re- open. Our members have been staying 
in shape by hiking, biking and playing some 
singles at community courts or other clubs 
that have started to open up. 
We have been in constant communication 
with the management at San Domenico 
school to monitor when the tennis courts 
may be available to the tennis club. At this 
time we do not have a firm date.  The school 
campus is still currently closed to protect 
the safety of the on- campus  students 
and permanent residents. We will provide 
updates as this dynamic situation evolves. 
Our hope is that we will be able to get back 
on the courts sometime this summer. We 
welcome new members to join and will be 
starting our annual membership renewal 
in July. This club is still the best tennis bang 
for the buck with an annual fee of $350 for 
sleepy hollow residents and $450 for non 
residents. We might even give a little dis-
count this coming year due to the lack of 

access this spring. Stay healthy and we look 
forward to seeing our members and friends 
back on the courts soon. 

CERT Storage Building  
to Be Donated and Built by  
the SHTC members. 
The January 2020 SHHA Newsletter article, 
“Renovation Countdown Sharpens,” indi-
cated the SHFPD CERT storage building 
construction would have to be deferred due 
to construction fund limits.  
The SHTC is pleased to announce that 
Sleepy Hollow Tennis Club Board Member 
and Treasurer, Reinhard Ludke, S.E., has 
volunteered to be the CERT Building Con-
struction Manager and furnish the neces-
sary materials and labor to construct the 
CERT storage building.   
Some SHTC members have also volun-
teered to help Reinhard with the grading, 
foundation, framing, electric power and 
finish construction.  Reinhard met with 
Jessica Fairchild, Architect and Jan Black-
ford, SHHA past President in March to 
review the CERT Plans and  received the 
current SHFPD storage requirements from 
Rich Shorthall, SHFPD President. Con-

struction will commence when SHHA pro-
ceeds with the Community Center renova-
tion construction.  
A huge “Thank You” to Reinhard Ludke 
for spearheading this building project for 
our community! If you would like to par-
ticipate in this SHTC-CERT Construction 
Team, please contact Reinhard Ludke  
(reinhard2K@gmail.com).
CERT Motto: “Doing the greatest good for 
the greatest number of people.”

Club Pro Rob Jessen’s Warmup  
Tips Upon Returning to Tennis: 
Get out and shadow swing with your racket, 
25 four hands, 25 backhands. When prac-
ticing your serve make sure to spend some 
time on your toss before getting on the 
courts.  
And here is a USTA link to a good five 
minute workout. 
https://www. usta.com/en/home/play/adult-
tennis/tennis-at-home/cardio- 
tennis-with- michael-harper-blast- 
workout.html? cid= ustahome_ 
20200423_ch=em_ br= usta_ow=  
ctm_ct=awn_ endcid 

MESSAGES FROM SHTC PRESIDENT, CHRIS STASKUS

Jack Gibson, MMWD Board President,  
May 19, 2020
Despite COVID-19, the water district is conducting 
business. With safety procedures firmly in place, the 
offices remain closed and 50 percent of the employ-
ees are working from home. However, the watershed 
remains open, with restrictions established for safety. 
Watershed parking is prohibited, except for visitors with disability 
placards who can park at Sky Oaks. Water board meetings continue 
to be conducted as scheduled. Meetings are held remotely and the 
public can participate via the district’s livestreaming found on the 
MMWD website. Public questions and comments can be submitted 
by email to boardcomment@marinwater.org.
New Water System Master Plan to Be Developed
Nevertheless, much of the district’s familiar work continues unin-
terrupted. At a recent meeting, the board authorized the develop-
ment of a Water System Master Plan (WSMP). It was in 1975 that 
the district last completed a Water Master Plan. The overall purpose 
of the plan is to conduct a comprehensive evaluation of the water 
system to determine facility needs, to implement the schedule for 
maintaining water system reliability, and to enhance its long-term 
operation. Approximately 50 percent of the district’s 900-mile pipe-
line distribution system consists of pipes that are over 50 years old 
and over 300 miles comprise cast iron pipes requiring continued 
maintenance. The average age of the district’s 124 storage tanks is 38 

years and over 40 storage tanks are more than 50 years 
old. 
The WSMP, in conjunction with the district’s Long-
Range Capital Program (1990), and the Fire Flow 
Improvement Program (2012) as well as other planning 
tools, will help the district more keenly set goals for asset 
replacement and repair, and generally help prioritize 

those decisions.
Decreasing Greenhouse Gas Emissions
The district will be participating in a pilot Demand Response Pro-
gram through an energy aggregator, Voltus, Inc. (Voltus). Voltus 
assembles a portfolio of customers, and provides a bid to PG&E 
for how much electricity demand Voltus can remove from the grid 
during certain times of the month. Over a three-month period, by 
managing the timing of the district’s power use in coordination 
with Voltus, the district will reduce power usage for a maximum of 
two hours, one day of each month at three of our facilities — the 
North Marin Boosters, Ignacio Pump Station and Tocaloma Pump 
Station. That coordination decreases greenhouse gas emissions 
and helps reduce the district’s carbon footprint. District engineers 
indicate that there is no difficulty in complying with managing that 
power use. However, if for some reason the district is not able to 
comply and continues pumping at these sites, there is no penalty.
This is all usual business at the water district— with or without the 
Coronavirus. 
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GET READY FOR THE 
SPRING SELLING 
MARKET NOW!!!
Let’s discuss what prepping and 
staging you may need to do to your 
home now. I have an extensive 
list of professional tradesmen 
that do the job right and in a 
timely fashion. Call me for your 
complimentary home consultation 
today. Darlene Hanley, “Your Sleepy 
Hollow Specialist for over 30 years”. 
Coldwell Banker Real Estate, Global 
Luxury Specialist (415) 454-7600 
CalRE #00945576  
DarHanley@comcast.net

SLEEPY HOLLOW  
REAL ESTATE
Resident real estate advisors with 
many years experience in selling 
Sleepy Hollow homes. Call for 
advice or with questions about 
the market and home values. 
Peter & Karin Narodny, Sotheby’s 
International Realty, 415-847-4899, 
peter@marinrealestate.net . “We 
donate $500 to the Sleepy Hollow 
fund for every neighborhood home 
that we sell.” BRE #00708646

GIRL FRIDAY/
HANDYWOMAN
Need help working through your 
to-do list? Girl Friday Louise Berto 
can organize your papers and files, 
help clear out your office, closets 
and/or garage, fix torn screens, sort, 
sell or ship your stuff, troubleshoot 
your computer/internet/cable 
system (and teach you how to 
use your smart phone/tablet), 
and program your garage and TV 
remotes. Licensed and bonded; local 
references. Energetic, empathetic 
help for troublesome tasks. Call 
Louise at 415-810-4704 (cell) or 
415-460-1346 (evenings). 

FREE! COMPOSTED 
HORSE MANURE
for mulching and soil amendment. 
Easy access; bring own shovel. Call 
the Bertos at 415-454-2923.

FAST AND FRIENDLY 
MAC HELP
I’ll help you get your Mac, iPad, and 
iPhone to play well together. 
24 years solving Sleepy Hollow’s 
Mac Problems
Help with Mac, iPhone, iPad

• 	Mac OS installs & Upgrades 
• 	Mac repairs 
• 	Installs of Ram, Hard 	
	 drives and backup systems 
• 	Printers and wi-fi Setup
• 	New Mac shopping   
	 (I will guide you to the 	
	 right Mac for you, and help 	
	 you find the best price on 	
	 it, I have great resources 	
	 for new and used Macs. 
• 	I can move data from old 	
	 Mac to your new Mac or 	
	 iPad or iPhone.  
• 	Show you the best way to 	
	 use iPhotos and Photos app
• 	I can show you how to get the  
	 best out of your iPhone and iPad 
Favorite of Families & Seniors  
Call 7 days/week. 10 am-8 pm  
After-dinner house calls 
available.  
Mac Attack? Call Zack!  
415-721-2127
SMART, RELIABLE 
HANDYMAN 
Les Ditson specializes in repair, 
restoration, and/or installation for 
people who want solutions more 
than remedies. A Sleepy Hollow 
resident himself, he has dozens 

of local clients and outstanding 
references. “My house works 
because of Les’ work, and I have 
come to rely on his intelligence, 
honesty, problem-solving ability, 
and expertise as a craftsman. His 
results are beautiful, nothing slip-
shod or flimsy, and he has saved 
me money on more than one 
occasion, making suggestions that 
are cheaper, simpler, and ultimately 
better looking than what I had 
envisioned. He is a gem.” M.M., 
Fairfax. Les Ditson 415-497-0523

WINDOWS, MAC, 
WIFI - SETUP, REPAIR, 
TUTORING
Dennis Crumbly, Sleepy Hollow 
native with 20+ years of experience 
in Apple & Microsoft software (as 
well as routers and printers) will 
help you:
• 	Repair unresponsive computers  
	 or programs
• 	Speed up computers slowed by 	
	 bloatware
• 	Fix wifi dead spots and poor 	
	 Internet speed
• 	Move your files to a new  
	 computer

Classified Ad continued on back page

Sleepy Hollow  
Presbyterian Church 

Caring Community for All Ages in Challenging Times 
Home of the Justice Garden, Growing Organic Veggies 
for Families in Need  
Every Sunday morning at 9:30 a.m. on Zoom (see below) 
Inspiration, Music, Friendship

The Rev. Bev Brewster, Pastor, 415-453-8221; 415-446-8267 cell   
Sleepy Hollow Presbyterian Church, 100 Tarry Road,  
San Anselmo, CA 94960 www.sleepyhollowchurch.org   
shpchurch@comcast.net 

A Message from Pastor Bev 
Dear Neighbors, I send blessings to you and your loved ones 
as we walk together through these challenging times! We 
are continuing to worship by Zoom on Sunday mornings 
at 9:30 a.m., waiting patiently for the County to green light 
in-person worship services, and taking all health and safety 
measures very seriously. 
Our joy is to grow healthy organic veggies in our Justice 
Garden to feed the hungry, and to partner with Sanzuma in 
San Rafael to harvest from the San Pedro Elementary garden 
and pack food boxes for 70 families in immediate need in 
Marin each week.  We are outside, wearing masks, socially 
distanced, and feeling purposeful! 
Please let me know if you would like to be on our Zoom 
list, help with feeding the hungry, or if the church can be of 
service.

Mother’s Day Photo Collage Assembles Our Choir Members for Singing in 
the Garden. Photos by Charlotte Phillips and Collage by Erin McGoldrick 
Brewster. At top, L to R: Hollow residents Peg Maclise, Alison Smith 
Brennan, Nate McKitterick, Stephen Iverson. Second row: Cat Caldwell, 
Hollow resident Charlotte Phillips, Sharon & Scott Hamilton

(L to R) SHPC Volunteers Michael and Betsy, with Lori Davis (center) and 
the Sanzuma Team 
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2020 ADVERTISING RATES (Member/Nonmember) 
Effective for 11 Bulletin Ads Starting January 1, 2020

AD SIZE	 $ PER ISSUE	 $ANNUAL PACKAGE	
	¼ page 3-11/16” x 4-5/8”	 100/130	 750/1000
	1/8 page 3-11/16” x 2-1/8”	 50/65	 375/525
	Classified	 20/40	 150/300
	Youth Classified	 Free/15	 Free/100
Printed (hard copy) Bulletin Issues: January, March, May, July,  
September, November/December.  
Published on the website: every month
Only electronically: February, April, June, August, October

MAY 2020 PRINTED & DIGITAL • Info about the Sleepy Hollow Homes Association at www.shha.org

RETURN SERVICE REQUESTED

Sleepy Hollow Homes Association
1317 Butterfield Road
San Anselmo, CA 94960

PRSRT STD
U.S. POSTAGE PAID

San Rafael, CA
Permit #163

Classified Ad continued on 
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Little Mountain Preschool is a multi-age program, ages 3-5. 
Our hours are 9am-1pm with an early morning drop-off program. MORNING 
MONARCHS, 8-9am. AFTERNOON EXPLORERS, 1-2:30pm (optional and addi-
tional fee). Our yard is on three quarters of an acre! Children learn an apprecia-
tion for nature, discovering insects, animal tracks and more! We plant seasonal 
vegetables and fruit and eat what we plant. We ride bikes, run, climb hills, large 
rocks, a structure and slide on slides. We cook and have woodworking weekly. 
Daily, we engage in story time, fine motor and large motor activities, science, 
music, dramatic play and art activities. Our professional staff guides each child 
individually as needed and assists with building their confidence, social emo-
tional skills and encourages them in all areas of curriculum with the challenges 
of critical thinking.  

COME FOR A TOUR!  Email or call: 415 847-8064 / 415 488-8018 
admissions@littlemountainpreschool.org     

Visit our website: www.littlemountainpreschool.org

• 	Remove malware & viruses
• 	Set up protective backups
• 	Solve problems caused by 	
	 “updates”
• 	Advise on purchasing new 	
	 devices
• 	Fix or connect printers and 	
	 scanners
• 	Sync your mail, contacts & 	
	 photos across tablets, phones  
	 & computers

• 	Answer all “How To” 		
	 questions & teach new 		
	 procedures
I’m especially good with older folks 
who need patient instruction! And 
my rate’s very fair – only $45/ hour! 
Contact Dennis Crumley  
at 415-706-7396 or  
befixed@gmail.com 


